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CITY OF BLAINE

CITY COUNCIL MEETING

August 27, 2001

A.
6:45 PM  EXECUTIVE SESSION: 42.30.110 (i) Potential Litigation


Adjournment to regular session: 7:00 P.M.


INVOCATION-MOMENT OF SILENCE

A1.
CALL TO ORDER / ROLL CALL: The Blaine City Council was called to order at 


7:05 p.m. by Mayor Dieter Schugt

COUNCIL MEMBERS PRESENT: Frank Bresnan, John Liebert, Ken Ely,


Marsha Hawkins, Mayor Dieter Schugt, Bonnie Onion, Mike Myers.

A2.
Staff Present: Gary Tomsic, Meredith Riley, Jon Sitkin, Steve Banham,

Shirley Thorsteinson, Bill Elfo, Terry Galvin.

A3.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
B.
AUDIENCE PARTICIPATION


1.
Presentation of Oath to Arturo Tellez, Blaine Police Reserve



Mr. Tellez was unable to attend.  Rescheduled.

C.
WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


1.
Letter dated August 14, 2001 from William Baldwin resigning from the Whatcom



County Law and Justice Council. Placed in Council boxes August 16, 2001.

2.
Evaluation of Gary M. Tomsic by Mayor Schugt, as very positive.  Council was recapped.


3.
John Choulochas, 5741 Kildeer Way, Blaine. Announcing the 80th Peace Arch



Anniversary, and Sam Hill's visit September 8, 2001 From 1-3 P.M.

The ceremony will take place at the base of the Peace Arch, with citizen's and officials wearing attire in the style of the 1920's

4.
Peace Arch Arts President, Christine Alexander encouraging everyone to create a 1920's costume and join the celebration.

D.
CONSENT AGENDA


1.
Approval of Bills-Amount $ 217,533.56

2.
Approval of Payroll- None

3.
Approval of City Council Minutes of August 13, 2001.

4.
Approval of Small Works Roster for striping.

5.
Approval of Partnership for a Sustainable Economy Interlocal Agreement.

Motion to approve the Consent Agenda by Councilor Frank Bresnan and seconded by

Councilor Ken Ely and approved. (7-0).

E.
PUBLIC HEARING
Mayor Schugt read the Public Hearing Procedure, which is to be used to meet the appearance of fairness requirements.

Mayor Schugt opened the Public Hearing and asked City Clerk Shirley Thorsteinson

to read into record any written communication regarding this hearing.

1.
Letter from Ernst & Maria Hartl 2748 Peace Portal Drive. Regarding Adult

Entertainment Ordinance.

2.
Ordinance No. 01-2495.Amending Blaine Municipal Code. Chapters 17.30, 17.36, 17.72, and adding Chapter 17.33 addressing the location and regulation of Adult Entertainment within Blaine City limits.


The purpose of the proposed Ordinance is to prohibit the establishment, and use of Adult Entertainment businesses within the Central Business Zoning District. Also to create an Adult Entertainment Overlay Zone. The City of Blaine seeks to have a Zoning Ordinance that protects its citizens, and it's key Central Business Center from the undesirable secondary effects of Adult Entertainment businesses.  The United States Supreme Court, and other Federal Courts have ruled provisions must be made for these uses to locate somewhere in a community. 

CED Terry Galvin : "The proposal before you this evening is to approve Ordinance 01-2495 amending BMC. There are several Chapters involved.  Chapters 17.30, 17.36,17.72,

and 17.33. I would like to introduce into the record, Ordinance No. 01-2495 that's been included with your packet, a Staff report-request for action which has also been included and some attachments, 1A which is an Overlay aerial, 1B which is another Overlay aerial, 2A and 2B which are an aerial, and a map. There was a copying error, 2 pages got stuck together and you didn't get Attachment 2B, I will hand that out right now. You should have a letter dated August 20, from Ernst and Maria Hartl, owners on one of the sites that we are talking about this evening, and I would like to have confirmation everyone received that letter. There is a lot here, I will go through it quickly, and we can clarify later. The proposal is to amend the Ordinances addressing the location of Adult Entertainment businesses. Before we do that, I will give you background into why the proposal before the City Council tonight--this is a picture of the Central Business District looking from the West to the East. W e have a small under developed Business district, however, you know over the past many years, the City has been working very hard to create a plan, to begin development of that.  This is a picture from a truck with elevated bucket, looking West from the Central Business District on Peace Portal Way, out into the Marina, and water. It's an incredibly beautiful location, one that is ripe for development.  We've begun developing some plans. We've begun initiating plans.

One of the more immediate items is the question of a boardwalk. It should make a dramatic difference in the potential livability, and the attraction to both tourist and businesses.  This is a schematic looking East of the H Street Road, and it shows what we hope the boardwalk will look like at the two roads. (H and G Streets). The City of Blaine presently allows Adult Entertainment Businesses in the Central Business District. That's the district that we locate it in.  It's a Business District that has great tourist /commercial potential. You can see the Central Business District isn't just along Peace Portal Way, but it's North and extends east quite a way along H Street Road.

Another problem we have is the Adult Entertainment Businesses can result in what our Legal Staff calls "undesirable secondary effects"--such as increased crime, exposure to minors, decreased property values, and slow tourism development. We have looked into this extensively, and tried to develop documentation to support what we perceive to be a problem. One of the most immediate things we found in a tourism plan developed about a year ago by Chandler, Brooks, and Donahoe. It had specific quotes that related to Adult Entertainment Businesses. We currently have a Bookstore that is located on Peace Portal Way, and that has been a problem with respect to deterring the full development of that area, as a tourist/commercial opportunity. The Chandler, Brooks, and Donahoe Document had a number of comments in it, and unfortunately, the Bookstore is right in the heart of the Downtown Core, and could be a major detractor in making Downtown Blaine a quality, family oriented destination. It goes on to say, regardless of the moral issues, visitors tend to equate these types of facilities--talking about the Adult Bookstore, and other Adult Entertainment Businesses-- with terms such as seedy, sleazy, unsafe, and scary. It also says you would be hard pressed to find any facility of this nature in the heart of any small successful downtown. Even large cities such as, Portland and Seattle, work hard to relocate these types of facilities to other areas of the town. It says the City should continue to seek resolution and results in relocating the businesses.  This is supported by the Blaine Strategic Retailing Economic Development Plan where they cite inappropriate uses, and talk about the Adult Bookstore and recommend that we consider relocating as well. 

 In addition to that, we have submitted for the record, all of the items that are here,

including a number of impact studies, health data, and police reports that relate to the Adult Bookstore. There are some similar legislative cases--excuse me--judicial cases

that have set fairly good legal framework for the proposal.

The proposal before the City Council is well within the perimeters of very similar court cases that have been upheld and supported.  Proposal objectives: First, prohibit the establishment, and use of Adult Entertainment Businesses within the Central Business District. That is the thrust of what we are trying to accomplish. Second, create an alternate place for them to locate in the City of Blaine, establish and use as an Adult Entertainment Overlay Zone.  Some components of the Ordinance are the creation of an Adult Entertainment Overlay Zone in the Manufacturing Zone. It is overlaid on top of the Manufacturing Zone, and allows Adult Entertainment in that AO Zone. It prohibits Adult

Entertainment Businesses in other zones. It is relocating from the Central Business District to certain areas of the Manufacturing Zone. It permits Adult Entertainment Businesses no closer than 1,000 feet from schools, day cares, churches, parks, libraries, and residential uses. It permits Adult Entertainment Businesses no closer than 500 feet from each other, and increases setbacks and landscaping requirements. It limits use of signs associated with Adult Entertainment Businesses.  The proposal requires the termination of non-conforming businesses after one year. That means, the existing Adult Entertainment Facility--the Bookstore--would have to either close down, or relocate after one year, unless it can prove before the City Council that there are economic hardships

within that period of time. There is the opportunity for 4- 6month extensions to recoup their vestment. They come in and make a case for a 6- month extension period, if they can't do it there's another opportunity up to 6-months. That leaves a 3-year period for the business to relocate, or close down, a very important part of this proposal. 

Another part is, it amends the zoning map of Blaine. Creates 2 Overlay Zones (demonstrating on map).

We began this process by trying to determine where it should be, we used a number of criteria and came up with a location just South of the airport. That is the original area we were thinking about. We had a number of focus group meetings in town, we advertised,

and sent out letters as notification. The Overlay Zones were in two different areas as a result of the 2 focus group meetings, and town meeting. It was felt there needed to be two different areas, a larger preps pool, and because in each of those focus group meetings we had very strong arguments for and against.  We are putting forth to the City Council, a number of reasons described in this dialog for both of the different Overlays. The first one is the Overlay on Pipeline Road. It 's located approximately 1500 feet from the nearest school, day care, etc. It includes 9 properties totaling 26 acres. The area because of its zoning requires no minimum density.  It has a site potential of 50 sites with a 50 foot separation, up to 6 businesses could operate in the Overlay at any given time--I am talking about Adult Entertainment Businesses within that Zone.

Mayor Schugt: Terry, you said 50, you meant 500 feet?

Terry Galvin: 50 sites with a 500 -foot separation. It abuts Pipeline Road, a road most often used to move from the schools to the play fields further East. It does have some pedestrian traffic, vehicle access from Pipeline Road, right of way on the Eastside of the 26 acres, which is important because public access by way of transportation is a important consideration. It allows a variety of uses other than Adult Entertainment because of the underlying Manufacturing Zone.  There's a map that shows the parcels within the Overlay, and you have it in your packet.  Site 2 is attachment 2A and 2B,

located off of the Freeway and Peace Portal Way.  This one has some potential residential, 750 feet although when location criteria is used it would stretch itself out to 900 or 1000 square feet. There are no schools or parks within this area. It includes 8 properties, at total 18.48 acres, with no minimum density in the underlying zone.  There is potential for 35 sites within that 500 foot separation, however there could only be 3 Adult Businesses in that area, and I would say that is an optimistic projection. There is no pedestrian traffic, its a State Highway. It abuts the highway, sewer and water are available, as the other sites. The two properties to the South will have difficulty getting those improvements and that is why it would be difficult to locate on the South side of Dakota Creek.  There is a Plat map showing the properties on those. We will talk about that again later.  One of the things we found in the legal case was, there was 3 major questions that had to be answered affirmatively before this would pass legal muster. The first one is, does the Overlay provide reasonable location alternatives.  We have concluded the Overlays together provide 17 locations for the Adult Entertainment Businesses with 7 to 9 possibilities for simultaneous site locations, at one time.

The second question is reasonable access to the general public--Our answer to that is Yes, Peace Portal site has the State Highway. Freeway access is very easy. The Pipeline site has a major road that provides access to it with some existing right of ways that would provide access into the interior to that property. It has available infrastructure, consistent with the infrastructure currently allowed with other properties zoned Manufacturing and Commercial. We don't have a whole lot of infrastructure directly available to each parcel, but generally have infrastructure available to the areas. Its precisely what we have, there would be no bias, it would be equally available to both those properties within the Adult Entertainment Overlay, and those outside of it. That is my Staff Report.

Our recommendation after reviewing this, going to the Public Meetings is to approve both Overlays and the Regulations that are contained in the Regulatory Language under the Ordinance. Any questions that you have?

Mayor Schugt: Questions will come after the Public Hearing.  Let me just remind

the audience the following rules of conduct.  All persons wishing to speak should have already signed up, or specifically when you come forward to the roster, give your name and address, and if you represent an organization, so state. Also state whether you are for or against. I asked the audience to fully refrain from any comments. It should all come from the rostrum. During Public Testimony, there will be no comments from Council or Staff. Questions should be directed to me, I will recognize the people in order, and after Public Testimony closes we will close the hearing and then have further discussion on the part of Council members to the Staff, also to respond to the members of the audience.   We will start with the Public Testimony.

Al Dahl, want to start out?

Al Dahl, 9605 West 34th Crest, Blaine: I am not so sure I want to address the Overlay Zone as much as I'd like to address the other issues that the Adult Entertainment still has trailing behind it. I am speaking of outstanding fines that still exist, and have not been collected. I understand that some work has been done and I'd like to encourage the Council to keep the pressure on to get those collected. I believe if those things are taken care of, the Bookstore may not even be there. The issue of addressing the rezoning or providing zoning outside of the business district may have a little less emotion connected to it, and may come about with sane and sensible discussion. 

I'd like to encourage that aspect be taken care of before we really bite into the zoning issue. Thank-you.

Mayor Schugt: Thank you Al.   Mary Rankin?

Mary Rankin: Abstained for now.

Mayor Schugt:  O.K    .    Jon?

Jon Sitkin I was just going to say Mr. Mayor, if you find it appropriate, if you want me to give an update

Mayor Schugt: Go ahead right now.

Jon Sitkin: Council received an update on the status of collecting outstanding fines from the existing Adult Business and there are some procedural matters to clean up before the matter can be referred to Superior Court. Collection actions taken that were done last week. We are in the process now of converting judgement criminal case from Municipal Court, to Superior Court. That Court is the only Court that has jurisdiction under which we can take collection actions, review business records, determine what assets they have, to seize assets since they have not paid fines that were assessed by the Municipal Court, so that is actually underway. Cleaned up procedural matters last week that needed to be taken care of, so we have a full, forceful direction for Council to pursue that medium.

Mayor Schugt: Thank You.  Ernst Hartl, would you like to speak? Please step up to the mike.

Ernst Hartl, 2748 Peace Portal Drive:

My name is Ernst Hartl, I'm the owner of Peace Portal property that is possibly supposed to be sold for the Adult Entertainment. I would like to bring to your attention that actually (inaudible)--is about 1,000 feet from the Residential Zone. I just happen to be in Pacific Building Center to do some shopping and I see 5-6 kids playing there, opposite from the new apartments. I said to my wife, you know, here is a whole family residence area. My property, I measured it out, so I came to the conclusion it is actually only 750 or less distance-the other part of my property was taken out, I guess it was for the purpose to keep away from the Freeway ramp. Still, on the 750  (inaudible)that was an annoyance to me because this is not o.k.--having a residence--there's probably 50 families living there, and that kind of got me, you know. This is something, and when we talking about we have very little access to the Public, I personally cannot agree to this because I see the buses going by, the school kids--and I mentioned in 3 meetings in the past my concern about many of those things.  I realize Mr. Galvin is having a problem, but on the other side I have to point out to you, that if this (inaudible) in my letter cannot be relocated, and the way it looks it will not be. Find a place, because I made it quite clear today that I will not sell my property for this kind of operation, and I would even put a restrictive covenant on it, so this business will not be there. The City would end up with having a problem (inaudible)---business which is already 30 years in town.  I realize the problem, I have seen the plans, but somehow there are many problems to solve. I don't think it would be (inaudible). The other side, like I said in my letter, there should be compensation at least for (inaudible). The City will face a very expensive lawsuit. That is what you have to realize. For me, I said enough about this business, where I am is probably not the best for you. Thank you very much, Sir.

Mayor Schugt: Thank you, Sir..  Andy Anderson, did you want to speak on the Adult Entertainment?

Andy Anderson : I want to speak on the trailers

Mayor Schugt: Anyone want to submit some non-repetitive information pro or con on the Adult Entertainment?

Rhonda Bresnan: I am Rhonda Bresnan 840 Odell Road, and I attended both neighborhood meetings and what I observed was, both sides were opposed to the Overlay. Nobody wants it in his or her back yard.  I spoke today, on the phone with Gordon Dolman, and he let me know there are long range plans for a Grade School on Pipeline. I don't know if you are aware of that, but its a little over 10 years out. There's a school going out there, so I don't really see that site as an Overlay potential.  They talked a lot at those meetings about how, if we were to consider that, how great it would be, because it would be hidden, and no one would really see it. I don't see that as a plus. I think you need have it right out in full view, safety factor--so, this isn't going along with the City's plan, I think the Boardwalk is a great idea, I don't think removing the bookstore alone is going to do it. I think it's gonna be a number of things combined to bring tourism and revenue. I urge the Council to take a good, strong look at this. My opinion is to just leave it right where it is, and let it die a natural death.

Mayor Schugt: Thank you Rhonda.  Any other comments from the audience?  Pastor?

Pastor Charles Gibson, 4416 Sweet Road: In my roll with the Christian Ministerial Association here in Blaine. I think the Council is aware the Association has been deeply concerned about the Bookstore, and we applaud the fact that our Chief of Police and others in the town are aggressive in wanting to do something about this.  It's come to light in the community and there's been a strong response from the public, I think it reflects a change of values in the town of Blaine, or at least a firming up of values. I see sincere people working on this problem on both sides of this issue and I've had the opportunity of working with Terry.  I know he is sincere in what he trying to do. I am aware all of us

have the same objective in mind, and I just pray for your wisdom as a Council, as you handle this. This is an issue, that how we handle it, is going to do more to reflect the values of our community than almost anything else we can do.  I do believe the Council is moving in the right direction, having a law firm involved that wants to aggressively go after the fines, I know it doesn't go down well in the streets for fines to be outstanding and not be paid for extended periods of time. The common ordinary person on the street looks at that and says, If I had a fine would they ignore it for this long? They'd probably come and take my car, they'd take my license, something would happen.

This is very important, I applaud the fact you've got a law firm who wants to do something about it, and I do believe if that is aggressively done the Community of Blaine

will rise up and show real support, if they see the City taking aggressive action. They will voice their own opinions about having that kind of business, and will also help in its

demise. I applaud your efforts, I know you are trying to do the right thing, and God Bless You.  Thank you.

Mayor Schugt: Any other comments from the audience?

Alma Wagner 1441 Runge Avenue, Blaine: I'm in real sympathy to you.  We have been struggling with this for far too long. Extremely few of us in this town want what we have.

We are required to have an area. We have to face that. Leaving it the way it is doesn't mean that we won't have another business of the same caliber downtown. I think under the circumstances, if this is truly a court tested route, and if we can be assured that this won't create ruinous lawsuits for Blaine, that the rezone makes the best of a bad situation. I urge passage. Rezone doesn't necessarily mean that we will have the adult businesses springing up out there. Mr. Hartl has a very interesting attitude, and I applaud him so maybe, other owners will feel the same way. They can't make you sell your property to be developed in that way. I do want it out of downtown, I don't know how else to do it. Thank you

Mayor Schugt: Thank you Alma.   All right.  Mary?

Mary Rankin 901 Ruby Street: I've been following all this very closely and I have to say, I really respect what complicated process and issue this is for our town, and for those who have to make the decision.  I have changed my mind several times in the process of thinking this through, and hearing the different points. I don't really want to offer a point of view at this time. What I would like to just say is, that along the lines of what was said about this decision reflecting the value of our town, I think it is very important that we be extremely sensitive to the existing businesses on Pipeline Road, and

if there is a decision made that has some impact on them, the City will really do all they can to be sensitive to the impact it is having on businesses, and to go out of your way to work with them to lessen the impact or lessen their concerns, or whatever it is. We need to be on good terms with our existing businesses, as well as, court new business. Thank you.

Mayor Schugt: Thank you Mary. Are there any further comments from the audience?

If not, I'll close the Public Testimony portion of this and ask Council members if they have any questions of the Audience or Staff.     Mike?

Councilor Mike Myers: I'd make just one comment, I heard testimony people would like to just let it die a natural death, but right now, if we do that, the Bookstore may go away by its own inertia. The Ordinance still sits on the books, and another bookstore could come back in, establish itself somewhere, so this Ordinance we are looking at right now is an attempt to take care of that. 

Mayor Schugt: Bonnie?

Councilor Bonnie Onyon: I've not made a decision yet. I am still mulling the whole situation over, trying to pray for wisdom and guidance in this issue. It's not what I call a win-win situation. Just bear with us, I think we are going to be thinking about this some more and please, let your views be known to any of us. If you have some thoughts or feelings, any other ideas we sure welcome them. That's about all I have to say right now.

Councilor Marsha Hawkins: My question is to Terry. If we adopt both of these Overlays, does that mean both of them are accepted in, or do we have to pick one. I thought originally we were going to choose one or the other, and now you have put both of them on this.

CED Terry Galvin: Certainly that is a recommendation, and I will let Jon address his legal concerns about having an adequate pool to draw from. I do believe that, because currently, under the existing Central Business District, when you use the existing 200 foot separation that's under the existing Ordinance, you have the opportunity for sites to operate simultaneously, and 17 locations where that 200 foot distance could operate an Adult Business. Because of that, and the fact that the Pipeline site has the opportunity for 7 sites, I'm sorry, 6 sites is what it is--6 sites at 500 foot distances, what you are actually doing is, by using the one site creating a option that is better than the existing one. Don't think that applies to the Peace Portal site, very limited options there, together you got 9 sites, but I believe you could probably get away with the Pipeline site and drop the Peace Portal site, and still have a viable alternative. I would defer to our Attorney, who is addressing the legalities.

City Attorney Jon Sitkin: Any issue is allowing reasonable options to relocate. The more constrained the number of sites are, the Courts will look at it and say, you're not really providing an economical alternative for this business to be located, because the market can be so constrained. They'll look at a variety of factors, unfortunately, they'll look at a case by case basis, the City size, here being smaller only one existing issue, 4 or so existing potential sites under the current Ordinance all tend to support a lower number.

The Court, unfortunately, there's a cookie cutter approach and say this is the model and this works in every City has different types of zoning regulations, commercial zone or manufacturing--what are the types of requirements this is why the Staff has come forward and recommended the number here. My perspective, the more the better, it's easier (inaudible) that's not your issue ultimately, it is your issue ultimately, but it's what is defensible. I think the two together have to get more defensible, (inaudible) differences about the two sites, ownership patterns, and other types of things that might be (inaudible) the Peace Portal side (inaudible) has serious concerns about defensibility. Pipeline, less so, I can't tell you it going to be defensible.

Terry Galvin: We both encourage you to continue to look at the Legislative record that's got a number of Court cases in it. After reviewing that, I came to the conclusion we are well within the perimeters of what would be acceptable for a City our size.That's an important variable, I think Jon confirms that. It is important in your deliberations to take a look at those case records.

Jon Sitkin: One aspect of the Ordinance that we would come back on final conclusion, 

suggest to you, or ask you to suggest to us, to include process for the 4-6 month extensions. Terry and I discussed there should be a more defined process , something a kin to your condition use permit.  Not the same standard, but you make application, you pay application fee. Notify if you ever want an extension on that determination deadline.

The hearing before you, that you make a consideration of the facts in the record something that someone would deny, they could appeal it. We developed at this time, just didn't get it into the draft before you. We will have a process for you shortly. Just to have some procedural processes.

Councilor John Liebert: One thing, I attended focus meetings on this issue and one thing that has come out of all these hearings is that as a community at large, we certainly do not want to have an Adult Entertainment Business anywhere within our City limits. That is encouraging. Also, this is as close to a no win situation we face, as a Council.  By Law, we are directed to have some kind of a zone that is going make Adult Entertainment Businesses possible. It doesn't mean that they have to be there. That is the Communities role in this. To the best of my knowledge, I think presently, correct me if I'm wrong Terry, about 15 possible locations in the Business District of downtown Blaine right now, so the question is then, what is the lesser of two evils here.  We are not entirely looking to phase out the current Adult Entertainment Business in our Community, but eliminating all Adult Entertainment Businesses as well, from anywhere. When I went to the Post Office today, I was addressed by at least 3 different people about this issue, all of which had a different view, and I don't know whether we are voting tonight on the final


Resolution of this, but I agree with Bonnie that we need to hear more. I think I know how I'd like to go on this, but I'm not convinced that my way is the right way, so I still am looking for more direction from our Community. A straw vote or show of hands from those here would be really good.  That's all I'd like to say at this point.


Councilor Ken Ely: For twenty years I've watched the economic fortunes of Blaine ebb and even though this issue occupies our attention from the perspective of looking at business, I prefer to see it--this Ordinance--as a piece of a puzzle. I think the City has been pretty pro-active in charting its course for its own resurrection. I think this Ordinance is part of that. It is my hope, and I think I have grounds for belief, that within the next 2-5 years we will achieve a critical mass economically, and developmentally that the average citizen can see on the street, as plainly as he sees the pavement. This Ordinance is a necessary part of that. We say it is a no-win situation, and perhaps because of some of the drawbacks to individuals, and some of the unknowns, and some of the

potential or peril, it may appear that way, but personally I believe that it is a win situation. It is my opinion that we should follow Staff's recommendation and pass it.

Councilor Frank Bresnan: Years ago I sat on a Council that addressed this same issue, and our City Manager, Public Safety Director, and our Council at that time, made

the determination that this type of businesses was best left in the Central Business Zone. What's changed? Not much. Now, we want to have Overlay Zones, scattered in different parts of the City. We want to have greater Regulations for these businesses. Take a look at the packet of information we have. The Regulations in there, dealing with minimum lot sizes, set backs, building heights, parking, signs, landscaping, barrier buffers, shrubs and trees. Things even our Public Safety Department is concerned about because they strive for open viewing access. A number of the parts of this Ordinance bother me greatly. Number one is the existing Business has to close down within a year. That just does not make common sense to me. How can you force a Business to do something by changing a Law after the fact? I believe there is a Grandfather Clause, and I am worried that, that one paragraph in this proposed Ordinance is going to put us into Court, and cost us a lot of money. All was stated (?) if we can be assured we would have no additional lawsuits--we can't be assured of that. How can we be assured, we would have no additional lawsuits, when what we may possibly be doing is slapping greater regulations on this type of establishment. Mr. Hartl was concerned about being close to existing dwellings, but that doesn't matter--it doesn't matter how many residents would be around these surrounding properties, because you are not living in a so called Residential Zone. Just because you happen to be living in a Commercial or Manufacturing zone, does not count.  There are many generations of Blaine families right on the other side of Odell Road, that could be staring at this kind of business right across the street. The cereal plant, other businesses. What are we passing on to them? I'm not going to sit up here and debate the merits of these type of establishments-that's not what we are supposed to be addressing. I don't have the view the Bookstore is our sole problem. I don't have the view if that Bookstore goes away, we're going to get nothing but little coffee shops and boutiques in this town, and the tourists dollars are going to come rolling in here. It's going to take an effort on much sides-of development, impact fees, business establishment, programs or, whatever we can do. I am going to take the safety of the citizens, over the tourist dollars. To allow these Overlay Zones out into the part of town that presently has plants---residential dwellings, potential schools, major arterials, is not a step in the proper direction. I have thought long and hard about this, from both sides of the equation, but I don't need to think on it anymore. I think we are better off keeping this type of establishment in the Central Business District. I'll bet, if Mr. Galvin were to go back and do a little bit more math based on existing Blaine Municipal Code, and not the proposed code, you would find perhaps, we wouldn't have 17 potential businesses such as this Downtown. 

Note: There was applause following Councilor Bresnan's statement.

Mayor Schugt: (Addressing Terry Galvin) I was on the Planning Commission 3 years ago, and we sent forward to the Council, at that time, it was 15 or 17 places in Central Business District-that's a fact, I remember seeing the Overlay. We were using the best information available at the time.  We tried to do it for 1,000 feet and it didn't work, we did 500 feet, and 200 feet, and it ended up with 17 locations. That map can be shown to Council.

Terry Galvin: It's a pretty substantial record and maps with the perimeters of 200 feet, 500 feet, 1,000 feet, and came up with 17. They even graded it in high, medium, and, low

for Commercial viability.  I think it was a pretty good study and we certainly can provide that.

Mayor Schugt: Making my comments, I want to speak a little more to that, not to rebut what Frank is saying, it was a fact that I was involved with at the time. If we do nothing, a question to you Gary--am I correct, in this point in time, there could be 17 Adult Entertainment places in the Central Business District?  Not the one, but 16 others?

Terry Galvin: The answer to that is no. Not simultaneously. There's a difference between potential sites, and with a 200-foot barrier, how many could be operating simultaneously. At this point, the Central Business District could have 4, and possibly 5, maybe even 6, although the last two are pretty low Commercial viability

because of their location . So simultaneously at any point, there are 17 sites out there.

when you Overlay 200-feet, you could have 4 to potentially 6, I put 4 in my Staff Report, because that seemed like a conservative number.

Mayor Schugt: In the attachments that you gave us, 17 on page 4, talks about the other Cities-I want to be really clear on this--at this point, the people in Ferndale, Lynden, and Sumas do not have Adult Entertainment places doing business. It is my understanding in the case of Bellingham, Ferndale, Everson, Lynden, and Sumas doesn't have this kind of business in the Central Business District, they have it in a Manufacturing or Commercial Business Zone, is that correct?

Terry Galvin: That's correct, understand--First off let me say, Preston, Gates, and Ellis provided some real good expertise before Jon was here and we asked that same question, which is, on behalf of the City Council, why can't we just get rid of it? The reason was, we obviously had to put it somewhere, but there--I lost what I was going to say--could you re-phrase the question-I'm sorry--

Mayor Schugt: I forgot the question--- 

Terry Galvin: There are many other communities doing it, and many others that don't have Regulations, they just exclude it.  The answer is, you can do that, but then you are susceptible to a legal challenge under the Constitution. You can't just exclude it, other Communities do, and we have seen other Communities do that, they are gong to be

liable, and their council to us was to get something in place. We have something in place, it's not what we want-the alternative is what we've been told we need, to take a close look at.

Mayor Schugt: We have one Adult Entertainment. We could have up to 17 locations, at least 4, potentially 3 others, plus this one, simultaneously. Have we had any applications in the past 3 years, since that Ordinance has been in effect?

Terry Galvin: Not that I am aware of. We looked back and we have not had any applications that I am aware of. We did research, trying to see if there were even some inquiries, according to records, we didn't see any.

Mayor Schugt: In the Overlay Zone itself, Ernst Hartl made the comment that in the Manufacturing Zone, what conditional uses are possible in that area?

Terry Galvin: What other conditional uses?  If you're trying to get to the issue of  residential, not residential, there's a variety of other uses that are allowed.  Commercial activity, restaurants, hotels, and manufacturing, warehousing is allowed, processing, fabrication, there are already uses allowed as accessories.

Mayor Schugt: When you refer to restaurants as accessories, what does that mean?

Terry Galvin: Not as accessory use. There' a number of small cafeteria things, when they are associated with a large Manufacturing or Manufacturing Processing, you can have those, but they have to be related to a primary use.

Mayor Schugt: Under the Ordinance Adult Entertainment Signs, you are referring here to under no circumstances shall a sign be visible from I-5 Freeway. (page 8). It applies to site one, we have potentially Yew and Pipeline--does that mean the signs could be facing Yew or Pipeline?

Terry Galvin: Yes, if the facility is abutting Yew or Pipeline. 

Mayor Schugt: In the case of site 2, which is down at Peace Portal, signs could not face toward I-5, but could face Peace Portal, is that correct?

Terry Galvin: Yes

Mayor Schugt: Open this up for additional questions

Bonnie Onyon: Wasn't there a time when the Adult Businesses were able to locate in any Commercial Zone in Blaine, or has it always been just the Downtown Zone?

Terry Galvin: Probably some of you could answer that better than I, but I have not seen evidence--probably way back (inaudible) we haven't seen any evidence of Adult Businesses being allowed anywhere but in Central Business District.

Bonnie Onyon: Another alternative would be to allow it to be in Highway Commercial, correct?  Not Downtown Business, but a Planned or Highway Commercial? And that is an alternative.

Terry Galvin: We did look into that. One of the problems we ran into with those zones, is they are typically located closer to residential areas, and you get into a distance issue, it's a little difficult. For instance, the Highway Commercial Zone just on the other side of the Freeway north of us, is surrounded by residential development.

Mayor Schugt: Frank? Marsha? John?  The point that was made by Rhonda about school and that potential, is any consideration given in shrinking away from Pipeline, and also from the Chocolate Factory and leaving a buffer there, so the only access would be from Yew Street? 

Terry Galvin: Yes, I think that's a possibility. There's not a black and white answer here.

I think its a matter of how close you can get to the minimum and still be on solid legal basis. I think there's some adjustment that you could make, and still be comfortably within that requirement.

Mayor Schugt: As I understand our City Attorney, we are safer if we have both locations if potentially shrink one, but we really need both locations in order to pass First Amendment requirements.

Terry Galvin: You're safer when you have road frontage. One of the critical criteria is that you have infrastructure, and transportation access. Right now, the Pipeline property, the interior parcels do not have infrastructure improvements and that is why we recommended the whole area be allowed.

Mayor Schugt: You don't sound like you're in the records, I can't remember, my memory is poor, whether it was the first of last year, or sometime in the previous year, 1999 we had a meeting at the Senior Center with probably 150-200 people. One person that spoke in favor of the Bookstore staying where it was, was the standing vote. Everybody else wanted it out of the Central Business District. No one said where, they wanted it out.

Terry Galvin: I have one other thing to address. The Staff Report I put together-- my

presentation is just the tip of the iceberg, and one of the things I'd like to point out is that


there were 3 focus groups with a Town meeting, and a Workshop by the City Council. I 


want the members of the Community to know the information conveyed, dialog, and concerns were passed on to the City Council prior to this meeting. We went through it at the Workshop, and it played a role in a number of amendments made to the text, and that sort of thing. It is important that you know we are listening to you, and this is a difficult situation, not one that Staff particularly wants to be in, but we try to listen and fabricate something that found its way, at least. closer to what we were hearing in the Focus Groups. That was conveyed earlier and we talked about it at Work Sessions, I didn't communicate that adequately in my presentation.


Pastor Gibson: May I make a correction?  Sir, that meeting with the 250 people and so forth, there was only one voice that was against passing the Ordinance which gave Restrictions to the way it operated. Location was not an issue. It was the Ordinance to restrict.


Mayor Schugt: City Manager?


City Manager Gary Tomsic: I feel compelled to at least express my opinion. I also have, perhaps, a course of action you might consider in there somewhere. I think the work we been doing in terms of envisioning and goal setting for the Community, all of the things I have heard Council talk about, how they view Blaine over the next 10 years,


and what I've read the Community has done prior to me coming here. This type of business and this particular business is just opposed to everything that everyone wants to happen in our Community, and I think it represents how significant it is. I think it's serious. I think it symbolizes something in our Community that we need to deal with.


If we just kind of tip toe around it, I think we are really showing what our resolve is to really move forward with some of the things we want to do. That said, I would rather not throw the baby out with the wash, I think you have an opportunity to pass this Ordinance giving notice to the Bookstore, it can be Grandfathered, just like a lot of businesses downtown, that business people have kept to us about, are Grandfathered.  Not because the zoning has been changed, and they could stay there until they aren't there anymore and then the use cannot come back. At risk of not doing anything, I think we would not be responsible by allowing--even though there has not been an application--another Adult

Entertainment Business to come into our downtown area-even if we don't deal with the one we have--we should prevent the others from coming to the Community, and frankly, I am surprised there weren't more business people, and others here this evening, wanting the business gone. I haven't heard anything compelling, if I were in your position to cause me, to want to do anything but that.

Mayor Schugt: I guess where we are then is to take this into consideration between now and the next Council meeting, at that time we'll make a decision--unless Council is prepared to vote tonight.

Councilor John Liebert: That way we have time to "tip-toe".

Councilor Ken Ely: What does considering mean between now and next Council?

Mayor Schugt: Next Council, take a vote. 


Councilor John Liebert: This would be a first reading.


Attorney Jon Sitkin: One thing you might consider if you're not going to act tonight, you might leave the written record open for people to submit additional written testimony. You can put a deadline on Friday, after that point in time, you could set this for a Work Session essentially as a Committee of the Whole Agenda after the close of the vote here.


Mayor Schugt: Anyone who wants to submit for the Public Record by Friday August 31, 2001.  We will see about scheduling COW, and decision, as far as when we come back to Council.


Mayor Schugt called for meeting recess at 8:30 PM

Mayor Schugt reconvened meeting at 8:48 P.M.


Mayor Schugt opened Public Hearing and read the Public Hearing Procedure, which is to be used to meet the appearance of fairness requirements.


Mayor Schugt asked City Clerk Shirley Thorsteinson to read into record any written communication regarding this hearing.


There were none.


 2.
Two Amendments to Manufactured Home Ordinance



1.
Ordinance 2490--Upgrading non-conforming Manufactured Homes



2.
Ordinance 2500--Placement of Manufactured Homes on existing lots.


CED Terry Galvin submitted for the record August 27, 2001 Staff Report requesting approval Ordinance No. 01-2496 and Ordinance No. 01-2496, as well as Attachment A, which is the existing non-conforming Manufactured Home, submitted in tabular


 and picture form. Attachment B, which is a map showing those locations. 


The proposal is to permit the replacement of older non-conforming, unsafe Mobile/Manufactured Homes with new Manufactured Homes. A Manufactured Home Ordinance was approved several months ago. In approving that Ordinance, Chapter 17.52 on General Regulations on Manufactured Homes which provide current definitions. Also contains high standards for placement within City Limits. Terry demonstrated on the map, the placement's area allowed by the Ordinance for Manufactured Homes. Under Chapter 17.52 A, stipulates only double wide Manufactured Homes are allowed, Class A

Manufactured Homes, pitched roofs with siding similar to the average house. Must meet subdivision and. zoning standards.  Manufactured homes would be allowed through Chapter 17.52 B, which addresses Manufactured Home Parks. Manufactured Home Parks allow greater density than a normal subdivision, reduced road width, greater lot ratio, and reduce setback. They require 20% open space, and perimeter buffer around the home. 

Terry gave a presentation on the issues pertaining to this Ordinance including pictures, with descriptions of some of the Mobile Homes located in Blaine.

This proposed Ordinance allows for a one-time upgrade.  Mobile or Manufactured Homes

legally existing prior to January 1, are considered legal non-conforming residential structures, replacement of such shall be allowed provided the existing structure is occupied by the owner of the property. Renters are not allowed to upgrade to a Manufactured Home, it would have to be replaced with a stick frame house. 

2.
The existing residence is limited to one replacement which must take place prior to January 1,2006. This will create a long period of transition.

3.
Replacement meets the standards of a Class A Manufactured Home. It must have a pitched roof, siding, and windows similar to a standard of other residences.

4.
The replacement is located in compliance with Title 17 of BMC and other applicable provisions. Similar setback requirements of a stick frame house would also apply here.


Mayor Schugt opened for Public Testimony Ordinance 01-2496.

Ron Freeman, 3960 Sweet Road, Blaine stated he is glad to see this issue addressed. 
 He thinks the older mobile homes in poor condition need to be replaced. He said the homes in Terry's presentation do not qualify, because of the way the Ordinance is written.

Many of the homes are not occupied by the owner, but rented as specified in the Ordinance. He thinks Section 1-31 should be eliminated. Many of the homes occupied by renters will never be replaced.  He would like to see them all taken out of Blaine.

Mayor Schugt, asked for other comments.

John Lee, Site Development Manager, Coach Corral Mobile Homes Sales commenting on the HUD Code and the fact it is comparable to the Uniform Building Code with regard to the Manufactured Homes, and in many aspects it is more stringent than the Uniform Building Code. More inspections take place. Local jurisdiction has the authority to inspect the set up of the home. He stated they would install Manufactured Homes to the specifications in the Ordinance. He stated he was concerned about the "double-wide" only, he asked it be changed to read "multi-section" because they sell 3 and 4 unit wide homes. They have no objections to the aesthetic requirements, including foundation requirements, grading, etc. 

He hopes that in the future they will not be told they can only be in a particular area of the City. He said he thinks there are stick homes in the same condition as many of the Mobile Homes, and thinks those homes could be replaced with a Manufactured Home

when cost of stick built is an issue.

Andy Anderson 932 3rd Street, said he has lived here for 52 years, and he has seen a lot of houses go down. He thinks the houses should not be always fit for a person. The older people want to be on a one -floor level. Stairways are difficult for them. The cost of the houses--we are building here to accommodate those who have been here a number of years.  If you go to 1254 4th Street, there is a house not on your list. He referred to a Manufactured Home he saw in Lynden, and the price was $73.000.00. Most people that are building the homes for their parents or in-laws don't have a lot of money, but the property is valuable. Some of the Regulations you have are impossible. If you put one in and then pass away, you can't rent it-you have to be an owner to live in it.

There are little things that need to be taken care of.  Most of the ones being built have upstairs, and the older people don't like stairs, and they can't afford $150,000.00 asking price. Take a good look at the Ordinance. He pointed out how well laid- out the Manufactured Homes in White Rock are. We need an Ordinance to clean up the City.

Doug Fenton 1500 Peace Portal Drive commenting on a particular trailer that is near where he lives. He thinks it is an eyesore, but had never thought about whether it was owner occupied or tenant lived there. He thinks if requiring it to be owner occupied will stop it from being removed or upgraded, he supports Mr. Freeman's position of removing that particular restriction.  It is good for the City. Get them upgraded.

Most people don't care whether they are owner- occupied or tenant rented. He thinks,

if because, they are rented, and it isn't financially viable to upgrade them to a stick built,

they would be upgraded to a decent Manufacture Home, he supports it.

Bill Dodd 876 4th Street. stated he is the citizen in question that brought the Regulation idea forth. He said Council knew this was coming up, and he didn't provide something they didn't know about. He likes the Ordinance. Safety is an issue with him, as far as the old and dilapidated homes. They will stay there if they can't be upgraded. He thanked the Staff for all of the work on the Ordinance. 

Mayor Schugt closed the Public Hearing and opened up for discussion and comments from Council, Staff or Audience.

There was discussion on this issue, particularly the replacement deadline date of January 1, 2006.

Motion to approve Ordinance 01-2496  as written with non-conforming Manufactured Home replacement deadline of January 1, 2007 .Upgrading non-conforming Manufactured Homes by Councilor Marsha Hawkins and seconded by Councilor John Liebert and approved. (7-0)


Mayor Schugt reopened Public Testimony on Ordinance No. 01-2500

CED Terry Galvin, The Ordinance 01-2500 was initiated by Ron Freeman subsequent to the approval of the Manufactured Home Ordinance.  Mr. Freeman has a parcel of property up on the hill, and would like to be able to locate a Manufactured Home on it. He has provided reasons he would like to do that. At a prior meeting either in June or July, Council voted to approve his request, and directed Staff to take appropriate legislative action. We are here this evening to implement Council vote.

Terry said he had a very difficult time finding a legislative pathway that was

specific, and exclusive to every other parcel other than Mr. Freeman's. What he submitted to Council was a regulatory amendment that would allow for the placement of Manufactured Homes in Single-family residences and residential zones outside of the 

Subdivisions, and Manufactured Home Parks we talked about. Siting 17.52 070 Location

and Siting Requirements: Page 4."The City may approve under location siting permits" It reads "The City Council may approve the location of Manufactured Homes on an individual lot, in the planned residential zone, when the applicant has provided compelling evidence that an alternate development option would be economically unfeasible, due to site conditions, neighborhood conditions, location, or similar criteria.

Legal Council has recommended adding "provide substantial and compelling evidence." 

Terry stated in addition to that, he proposed legislation that would provide City Council with the opportunity to go ahead on a site to site basis; a review a request if it's made.

Included are site condition criteria, which is contained in F under 17.52. 070 Page 4, and says "Siting requirements of the Manufactured Home on individual lots in planned residential zone." It says it must be a Class A Manufactured Home There has to be accessory structure to provide shelter for yard equipment. Neighborhood compatibility, such as, similarity to neighboring property, the purchase price of the home is not to be less than 90% of the average of the assessed values of residential improvements, the 5 nearest residential properties. These are the conditions for approval.  Prior to that, there is a process Terry developed on 17.52 050 Pages 2 and 3 that lays out the application process.

Mayor Schugt asked for audience comments

John Penno 4475 B Street, also owns property at 4436 H Street Road, adjacent to the Ron Freeman Property.  He thinks the impact from amending this Ordinance, reverses months of hard work by the Planning Commission and Staff. The end result will be variance applications throughout the City, with probable in-filling, possible litigation,

and reduced long term property values. Referring to the single lot owned by Ron Freeman, he said whether it is manufactured or stick built home, any home on this property faces at least the following problems. There is not adequate sewer system that Ron would be hooked up to. There have been problems with sewage running down the hill into Betty Barney's yard.  The properties have been negatively affected, and he thinks they will be in the future. There is no maintenance agreement on this system. There is no Property Owner's Association.  No one is liable for repairing this system. It's a gravity feed, flowing to all of the houses to one tank and pumped to Elm, and put through a super-sized septic field.  We believe this needs addressing during the permit process, and it doesn't matter if it is stick built or not.  There is a rumor that the primary electric service supplying power to the central lift station, that the pump is located on, and is paid for by Mike Baldwin.  In the event this home is vacated, or we have a power failure the entire system servicing all properties, will not be functional.  

The second problem we have is a French Curtain drain was installed by Doug Connelly and as a condition of the County Permitting process to utilize these 4 lots. This attempt was a failure. The resulting surface water affects most of the properties of the abutting Freeman lot. Other properties to the West and South--in the past has prevented the use of our driveways, I have had to close my garden down. There is a serious run-off problem there and think it should be dealt with during the permitting process. Maintenance of the system should be and also ask this be addressed at siting and approval process.

He thinks thought should be given to the maintenance of Lincoln Lane, because it is the access to Ron's lot. It is a narrow, private, sub-standard road that provides access for ingress and egress for the lot owner as well as Public Safety vehicles. 

The lots criss -cross by utility easements. Easements may not be able to be accurately located. This lot was recently foreclosed on and there is a question of LID'ing of the

easements of the property. 

Question 5 regards lot boundaries. At least one, possibly two or more survey stakes on the South boundary have been removed, creating at least two building violation codes on

adjacent property. Doug Connelly has a double-wide on one of those. There is a newly constructed garage by Doug Connelly, which is about 2 1/2 feet from the property line.

There is a septic tank and lift station on Ron's property, that should be on the property the double-wide is on. An easement or lot line adjustment could rectify these problems.

Concern 6: Future Subdivision and sewer services. He thinks amending a proposal  effectively grandfather's future Mobile Homes on 3 newly created lots. 

Economic hardship:  I think Council has been dealing with property perceived to be inadequate for standard  stick built construction. He thinks this was based on completely false information. The vast majority in this area are stick built, 5 nearby homes are located on bisected properties by the BPA. One is a modular, the rest are stick built.

It hasn't been an economic hardship to those people.

The lot in question is not encumbered by the power line.  Standard construction would be

best for this lot. There is an unstated belief that manufactured homes pose an economic negative in siting such units, in any other planned neighborhood. This being the case, why is there other than a plan--why is there an exception in this instance--or any other undeveloped lot. Why do we take this lot and use it as a tool to start in-filling .

Mayor Schugt asked for other comments on the Ordinance.

Ray Acheson, CoachCorral Home Center, 4942 Pacific Hwy stating they have the septic information for those specific lots.  Each lot has it's own tank, and own drain field.

It is incorrect that one person pays the entire bill. Each person pays for their own pumping. It goes to a common drain field, each one has their own tank. County records state so. During a time of losing your land, the easements continue to run with it.

The area we are talking about--the homes sell for much less than other areas, due to the large power lines, there is another manufactured home.  Ray commented on the incorrect information regarding this area. These are all different septic tanks, one drain field.

He said he didn't think the system failed, if it has it would be a County issue. They are the ones who approved that septic design.  He said he has bent the rules to put a good home in there, and do a good job. It seems every time we get the chance to do a good job, someone tries to take it away.  Nobody wants them there. If you have one there, I have

this in my lot, separated. Already paid for, ready to ship. I have the large package from the Community Economic Development, which spells out many things that are more than normally required, and we are agreeing to that. All we are asking is let us do one job, it will be a good job. All aspects can be checked out.  Council passed this last year, I would like to have them stay good to their word.  There is no way to do any work on H Street,  if we were to put up the sewer, how do I pay for the roads, sidewalks, all of the drainage.

We would like to come here and spend money, but we don't want to start something and

have it eat our money.  If you give us a fair transaction, and stick to it, we will stick to our work. We have done business in tough towns, which have Regulations, we always made what they've asked for. Give us a definite clear--I don't want to get in this project

already just breaking even--that's a fair question to ask, as a business--that we won't get blindsided with extra fees.  The home is broken down, it is paid for, Ron has been trying to sell that land for years.  (inaudible) We get conditional use, and it seems the wool is getting pulled from under out feet.  We would like to see you stand up to what you agreed, and we will supply a good house that looks nice, that is as nice as the one next door, in an area that would be tough to sell. The power lines are gigantic. I can guarantee the houses there aren't selling for as much as others not under the power lines. 

I have been to all of the meetings, answered all your questions, and supplied you with everything you want.  Give me a chance. I've got a great reputation, eighteen years, I have closed 3,000 homes. There are no Counties that will say anything bad about me.


Showing pictures and verbal description.  The house is in stock, you are welcome to look 


at it.  Thank-you


Mayor Schugt: Any other comments?


Ted Angel  2100 H Street I have lived in Blaine for 25 years plus. I am a little surprised 

with this amendment.  The fact that it hasn't gone, or been proposed by the Planning Commission. I do see where the dilemma is. You passed an Ordinance for Mobile Home Parks, and subdivisions in the planned residential area that doesn't have sewer. This Ordinance calls for either a Park or Subdivision to be put into sewer. I see the dilemma

Ron has. Suppliers would like to see something happen. They have a person anxious to pay her money and have a home.  I live fairly close to the property, I'm not really anti-double or triple-wide, I have owned them, I own them now as rental property. I have relatives who live in a Mobile Home. I am a little bit concerned this is coming before you very rapidly, without the due process of government. As I read through this revision,

in the Planned Residential Area, anyone who has a lot there can come in ask for a building permit, and have a triple-wide moved in. It does give the authority to the CED to initiate the action. It gives a certain amount of authority to the Planning Commission. On Page 4, it says "Decisions of the CED Director may be referred to the Planning Commission. Those people haven't had any input to you. I know it isn't absolutely necessary, but it might be nice to get their input. I look on Page 3, item 3,

and the neighborhood comments. To some people, whether they are going to have a 

stick built home or a Modular home next door to them, could affect their mental value,

and eventually the value of their property.  We all know that those are depreciating assets, however, I can't say that as I have been in some new ones, with sheet rock, they look like a regular home inside. I am not knocking the industry. I notice on the last page where it says under "neighborhood and compatibility", the purchase price of a Manufactured Home is not less than 90% of the average of the assessed values of residential improvements of 5 nearest developed properties. Who determines those 5 properties?

Are they ½ mile away, which they might be if they are close to Valley View. Or are they right next door? The other thing is, the assessed value is normally the value that you wouldn't take for your home. Most County Assessors like to say they are 100% value, but we have a 4 year cycle in Whatcom County. Once every 4 years it's toward the end of the 3rd year, the end of the 4th year and values have gone up, but the assessed values are 70% of the real value.  This would allow 90 times at 70% value to move in. That should be of appraised values and then the question of who will do the 5 appraisals. Is the proponent going to pay for those?  Then you get in an area of taking 90% times 70, and

that figure times 90%--do you see what I am driving at?  If I lived next door, I might not be happy because I know price value of stick built homes together, in a nice neighborhood, are much better. I have done a lot of appraising.  You have too many variables. In 10 years, this property doesn't look as nice, or as sharp. I can't unequivically say that, but it is history. It is what has happened around the County. In summary, I am not for or against this, I realize what the quandary is, but I think the Planning Commission should be involved to make sure that you stay on due course. Thank you.

Mayor Schugt: Thank you Ted.  

Elizabeth Angel 2100 H Street, It is understandable that small towns, especially struggling ones like Blaine, the Council and City employees try very hard to please, and

accommodate resident's wishes. I wonder if by micro-managing every last little lot of land, ultimately if that will benefit the City and its residents in the long run. By making too many amendments, variances, allowances for this lot or that lot, you will end up with a town that looks like it just happened   Maybe the way Blaine looked a century ago, with a jumbled appearance and not what Blaine is striving for in the 21st century. A planned

Community.  Ultimately, you need to ask yourself why bother with a Planning Commission, if anything goes.  Thank you.

Mayor Schugt: Thank you.    Any other comments from the Audience?

Please try to be non-repetitive.

John Lee  Coach Corral, The real issue here isn't about a drain field. It isn't about easements, and it isn't about depreciating property values. It is about fear. When we talk about people, when we talk about discrimination we are talking about irrational fear.

That is what I perceive is happening here. We have irrational fear.  Bordering on the

absurd.   Our industry has taken tremendous strides to come into the legitimate housing market and affordable, attractive housing. It is like we cannot get past the irrational fear.

There's facts, there's proof. All you have to do is call Joan Brown with Washington Manufactured Housing Association. She will provide the proof of homes placed since 1992, have equal to, or greater than resale ability to site built homes.. We get what we call site value. We have developers who are buying Manufactured Homes from us, at full retail and putting them on a piece of property. I develop the site. They sell them for 

$15,000-$20,000 more than what they paid for them. They don't do anything other than write us a check because the net value, once its done, is increased over what they actually paid. Our appraisers tell us that everyday. We get zero down financing through VA, we get 95 to 97 %, depending on the program, through FHA. Why would they do that with a depreciating commodity? They wouldn't do it.  We have conventional financing at 95%

through Fannie Mae, Jennie Mae, all the conventional underwriting. Why would they do that on a depreciating commodity--or they can stand to lose thousands and thousands of dollars in a foreclosure. They don't do it.  They don't set themselves up that way. The fact they are a depreciating commodity is a myth, just isn't so.  We have irrational fear of allowing them to be in-fill in the City, or we put them next to a site built home, even if it's a dilapidated 40 -year old home. Somehow somebody is going to lose. It just isn't so anymore. We're just asking that you consider it for what it is. Again, talking about people

if you put an ad, as a City, in the paper for a job, and you said men only apply, you wouldn't get away with it, would you? If you said the reason was because men and women are built differently, you wouldn't get away with that either. If you got real clever and said, We'll establish criteria only men can meet, you wouldn't get away with that either. Yet our industry allows that.  We haven't taken anybody to Court. No Federal Law would back us up. We've never done that. We've asked to be accepted on our own merit, but we can't seem to get there. What you have to do with people, is set a standard, and if you were setting standard for a job that would be performance, can you do the job?

Can you do it right? We are saying we can do the job right. We are just asking to be treated fairly. That is all we are asking, just treat us fair--we can do the job. The job is to provide attractive, affordable housing. We 're not going to depreciate anybody's home.

There are provisions for theme type subdivisions. They are called Restrictive Covenants.

We respect them. Our Association doesn't encourage us to go in and try to strike down

Covenants. Covenants allow for themes, size, or colors. They are not allowed to define code. Frankly, you're not allowed to define code either, in terms of pre-empting a Federal Code. We are not here trying to shove it down your throat, we're just being asked to

accept out industry on its merits, and accept our company on its merits, and not make rules or ordinances based on irrational fears. That's all I have to say about it. Thank  you.

Mayor Schugt: Thank you, John.   Any other comments from the Audience?

John Penno: I don't know about this irrational fear --I didn't come up here to bad mouth their industry. I didn't come up here to do anything except try to sell what I think is a very good Ordinance you passed originally. I really think by amending it, in this fashion, you are going to open up a floodgate of these things.  It doesn't have to do with trailer parks,

and trailer trash. I lived in trailer's 3 years when I went to the University, I liked it, it was an inexpensive way to live. There is a place for them. You have hundreds of acres out there; you can develop for his product. I don't oppose it. I don't think I have an irrational fear that I'll get run over by a Mobile Home. 

Mayor Schugt: Any other comment from the Audience?   They are non-repetitive Ron, or else I will gavel you down.  I think there is some misunderstanding. We passed an Ordinance that ended the Moratorium with no Manufactured Homes in Blaine. Then we backed into that, the 39 units. We also backed into it for a Manufactured Home Park.

The only question in front of us, is this Ordinance about actually expanding that zone.

Is that correct Terry?  From the one lot that you had, we are actually talking about expanding the area larger. The restrictions are listed in this Ordinance. So let's speak to the Ordinance itself. That is what we are going to be voting on.

Ron Freeman: I appreciate the Ordinance Terry drafted, but as you know, I came to you back in May this year, went through 3 or 4 times appearing before you requesting approval to put a Manufactured Home on this lot. This is a procedural thing, I think, I didn't come to you with this Ordinance. I understand this might be the means you need to go through in order to stand by the approval earlier. That is the issue I want to talk about.

That issue, from what I recall, was not a straw vote, it was an actual vote. On reliance on that vote, which was 6-0 for approval for me to place a Manufactured Home on that lot-not approval for this Ordinance, but specific to that lot. It was the only issue we talked about. On reliance with your approval, I sold that lot. On reliance of the approval given, the lady who was here, Sonja Forsberg went to a dealer, paid for that Manufactured Home. If you approve this, I suppose that means your earlier approval sticks and my concern is you did give approval, based on that approval there are certain commitments

and financial obligations that could be very awkward. Let me just ask, if this is the means 

for you to stand by the approval, I'm not here to fight about this, or fight about the Mobile

Home issue or development issues. Anywhere you put a house; there are development issues, anywhere you put a house you have to work on your driveway, your drainage.

Things John was concerned about.  Those things will be addressed. I thank you for the action you took; also I am very appreciative that you don't take actions just because

Planning Commission comes in and tells you what they recommend or don't recommend.

They're not an elected body--you are the body that needs to do that. I really respected that you were able to do that.  Thank you for your consideration.

Mayor Schugt: Thank you Ron.   Anybody else have any non-repetitive for or against?

Jon Sitkin: I want to clarify a couple of things. I wasn't here when this came up and you were asked respond to the request. Because you already passed an Ordinance, when the request came forward basically to carve an exception, that is an amendment to the Ordinance. You didn't have the provision in the original Ordinance to act on a request. You didn't have the authority to do that because it wasn't provided in an Ordinance, you had to amend the Ordinance and give it to the Planning Commission or Board of Adjustment, or somebody to respond to the request. I think Staff has said it is out of scope of power.  Either you amend the Ordinance to give you authority, and Staff interprets that to mean your vote was a direction to Staff that we would like to proceed

and look to that amendment, and bring it back to us for the Public Hearing, due the notice of due process to amend an Ordinance to give you the authority to do that. The alternative is to say not do this, someone issues a building permit, it gets challenged on whether this is a legal permit because it was authorized to be issued and the State might have to say that permit was not properly issued, by State Law, it wouldn't confer any rights on the recipient. Your (inaudible) an issue. Mr. Freeman, the builder, the owner of the lot, or whatever, people like to rely on Municipal Governments and what they say and do in


Wolf's Case--Chemical Bank Versus Wolf's--Bond holders were told you don't have the


right to rely on Cities representation regarding the validity of the bond. Family case in these state actions of Municipal Government private citizens doesn't necessarily have that right.  You need to have the authority in the first place, to act for someone to Inaudible.


People get put in a difficult position; Staff took that to mean the direction to amend the Ordinance to allow that request to be considered. That's why it's before you today in the form of an amendment to the existing Ordinance. 


Mayor Schugt: Can I feed back to you?  What I'm hearing in my senses here for the moment, even though we voted an exception at the time, any action that was taken by the property owner, whatever they did, was outside until we pass this tonight-whatever

happened to that piece of property has to be after tonight. If we approve this, otherwise 

Jon Sitkin: What happens amongst private parties at the end of the day, is none of the Cities business. What I'm saying is to allow Mobile Home on this property pursuant to

duly, valid Ordinance. You have to have an amendment to the Ordinance.

Mayor Schugt: Which is what we are doing tonight.

Jon Sitkin: However you want to characterize it, a few weeks ago without the process 

we're amending the Ordinance, had no force or effect. You needed to step back and consider an Ordinance such as this to get to the point where you were before.  If you decide not to pass it, the people, private parties, engage at their own risk.

Mayor Schugt: Okay, I am going to close the Public Hearing. Now questions from Council to Staff.  Whoever wants to speak first.

There was discussion on this issue.

Motion to approve Ordinance 01-2500 Placement of Manufactured Homes on existing lots as amended (17.52 070--add the word substantial and delete the word compelling)

by John Leibert and seconded by Councilor Marsha Hawkins and approved. (7-0)

F.
REPORTS OF ADVISORYCOMMITTEES


Drayton Harbor Shellfish Protection District--Councilor Bonnie Onyon


Next Meeting August 28, 2001.



Marine Resources-Councilor Marsha Hawkins

G.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS


None

H.
NEW BUSINESS


1.
United Helicopter proposed Lease of FBO Office and Hangar. First Reading.

Geoff Robinson has been renting the large hanger owned by the City that is attached to the FBO/Pilots lounge. Geoff and his partners recently completed several new hangars on the airport and he has moved into them. The airport commission is recommending that the Council lease the hangar and the office space to United Helicopters.

United Helicopters proposes to open an U.S. operation in Blaine.

Airport Commission Chairman. Doug Fenton gave a brief background statement on

United Helicopters, and previous hangar use. He explained the lease including the issue of concern, that being the insurance clause. He said some provision for fuel handling will need to be made. If approved, the lease will be subject to minor modifications, which will be approved by the City Attorney.


There was discussion on this issue.


Wilson Sutherland,  United Helicopters  Langley, B.C.  gave an overview of the 

Company and the type services they will offer, including helicopter support for a variety of construction- type activities, search and rescue, fire fighting, and medical evacuation.

There were questions and discussion from Council. This included the term of the Lease.

Motion to approve United Helicopter proposed Lease with the City Manager and Airport Commission changing insurance clause to reflect the requirements of insurance and negotiation of a briefer Lease. 5 year with renewable 10 year and waive the second reading by Councilor Ken Ely and seconded by Councilor Mike Myers and

approved. (7-0)

I.
STANDING COMMITTEES


None

J.
MAYOR'S REPORT

· Intergovernmental Fire Volunteer from Blaine met and are constituting a committee for design purposes which will have Chief Elfo, and volunteer from the Blaine Station, Steve Banham. The Fire Department will choose a person, and Council picked member Bonnie Onyon.

· Meeting next Tuesday at 5:15 P.M. and the following Monday, before Council

at 5:15 P.M., dealing with current developing fees.

· Discussed COW meeting regarding Adult Entertainment. Discussion at Staff meeting tomorrow.

· Sign up for Thursday, September 13, 2001 for Great Local Government Workshop.

Bonnie Onyon, Mike Myers, and Mayor Schugt will be attending. 

K.
MANAGER'S REPORT


None

L.
FURTHER BUSINESS


None

M. 
EXECUTIVE SESSION


Reschedule

N.
ADJOURN


11:24 P.M.

_____________________________            __________________________________

                  MAYOR                                                 CITY CLERK
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